TOWN OF SPRINGDALE

TOWN BOARD MINUTES
May 9, 2013
Present: Town Chair Ed Eloranta, Town Supervisor Richard Schwenn, Town Supervisor Jeff Smith and Attorney Chris Hughes

Meeting called to order at 7 p.m. by Eloranta

Eloranta announced that this is a special meeting. The meeting has been posted and a quorum is present.

The meeting will be held in two sessions: the public hearing section and the action section.

Eloranta reviewed how the Plan Commission voted on each standard on April 22, 2013. Standard 1 was not met; Standard 2 was not met; Standard 3 was not met; Standard 4 was met; Standard 5 was met and Standard 6 was not met. The Plan Commission voted to deny the request for the CUP application #2237. The Plan Commission vote was advisory.

Chris Hughes outlined the process for the meeting. There is overlapping authority between the town and Dane County. The zoning ordinance has been amended to allow the town more authority. If the town board does not approve the application the applicant, Will Smith, can appeal to the full County board.

The County zoning code is set up that if all standards are satisfied, then the application needs to be approved. If one or more of the six standards are not satisfied, then the application can not be approved. 
If the town board decides to approve the application, they can assign conditions to the approval.

Eloranta declared the public hearing open and asked for input from those in attendance at the meeting.

Maggie Richards’ concern as a neighbor was the potential noise and loss of property value.

Will Smith’s attorney, Cynthia Fiene, questioned if she had an appraisal. She did not, but another resident at the public hearing did.

Dawn Kellesvig commented that Will Smith should have gone to the town before buying the property.

Les Moffatt lives across the highway and east of the Smith property. He was supporting Will Smith’s request and mentioned that the discussion on “substantial” property value decrease was one reason. He further added that Will Smith has been open to the restrictions the Plan Commission placed on him.

Jim Myers, another neighbor, was worried about setting a precedent in the Town of Springdale and felt that a motorcycle repair shop does not fit with the rural atmosphere.

Peggy Heisch expressed concern that the motorcycle repair shop will be in her back yard. She also felt that it didn’t follow the Town Land Use Plan.

David Heisch is opposed because he moved here for the rural atmosphere and he does not feel that this application meets the Town of Springdale Land Use Plan. He is concerned that it will affect the property values and it will limit the pool of buyers, especially since the building will be right behind his house.

Steve Vogt agreed with the neighbors

Jamie Myers stated that there are currently 20 children in that neighborhood. They moved there for the rural atmosphere. She felt this would affect the property value and the enjoyment of their property.

Will Smith’s attorney, Cynthia Fiene, read from a document entitled “Will Smith, Perfect Performance LLC d/b/a Pokerville Ironworks request for CUP” questioning if property values can be used, acknowledging Mr. Smith’s compliance with the Plan Commission’s recommendations, describing the thickness of the building walls, direction of the garage doors, his hours, his business history, a tree list, the type of clientele, storage plans, location’s effect on runoff, seasonal nature of the business, the value of the machines he will be working on, the redirection of the driveway and the Ag zoning that was in place when the Kellesvig Street homeowners purchased and/or built their houses. She said Mr. Smith will plant more pine trees.
She further stated that Will Smith has changed the plans several time and probably would comply if the town board added conditions. She said that to think this will be loud and noisy 24/7 is a misunderstanding. She commented that the kids are in school and the parents are working and Mr. Smith’s work hours would be from 9 am to 5 pm. She also said she had called David Heisch to see what they could do to make him happy. David did not return her call.

There was further comment from the audience.

Steve Vogt stated he works from home and his window faces the Smith property.

David Heisch, whose property is directly connected to the Smith property, stated that where the building is currently sited is 60’ from his property line and about 150’ from his house. His kids are home during the summer and David works out of their home. Mr. Smith’s second revision of the siting for the building made it closer to the Heisch residence.

Jim Myers said the pine trees of which they spoke are 5’ or less in height. They had their house appraised a month ago and they were told that the property value decrease of their house would be “substantial.” Mr. Myers works out of his home and believes there will be noise from motorcycles.

Paul Kellesvig stated that both he and his wife are retired and are home during the day. He questioned if the board had seen noise complaints from Blue Mounds and Iowa County Sheriff’s Department. Eloranta replied they had.
Jamie Myers was of the opinion that County Highway S is busy at peak times only and that the repair shop will increase the traffic. She asked, “Would you buy a house with a motorcycle repair shop 100’ from your property line?

Cynthia Fiene responded that the shop in Blue Mounds faced the neighbor’s house and was not soundproofed like this building will be.

Eloranta closed the public hearing at 7:30 p.m.

Chris Hughes recommended that Dane County Ordinances section 10.192 on Limited Family Business and the Town Land Use Plan be considered in the discussion about the six Dane County Code of Ordinances Standards that need to be met.

Standard 1. That the establishment, maintenance, or operation of the conditional use will not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, comfort or welfare;  

Schwenn’s concern is about the safety of County Highway S. He thought that would devalue the property. He says the highway has traffic all day long and the motorcycle traffic wouldn’t harm anything. He mentioned a car repair shop that was approved on Sand Ridge Court, which is in a neighborhood with a house on either side of the shop.

Jeff Smith felt that the Sand Ridge Court CUP was different because the owner had a full-time job and only worked during the evenings and on the weekends. He is concerned about setting a precedent. Jeff Smith felt that each situation was unique and should be dealt with individually. Just because there is a car repair shop on Sand Ridge Court does not mean that all car repair shops need to be approved. It was thought that was a dangerous standard. Jeff Smith reviewed the Land Use Plan discussing the relevance of Section 1 and Section 2 (g) and (i) and how it is clear that one of the goals is to enhance the rural character. Jeff Smith also thought Section 9 (a) and (e) was relevant because of the value of not negatively impacting the rural character and the need for all factors to be weighed. He felt it was important to be sensitive to property values. He further stated that all of the town’s Land Use Plans and goals are affected in Standard 1, especially the comfort of neighbors.
Eloranta said the application was inconsistent with the Town Land Use Plan and limited family business at the time the plan was developed. Eloranta, too, felt that the Sand Ridge Court car repair business was different because of the limited hours the business operated, and the building was an existing building. Because of the state requirements for this building on the Smith property, it does not meet the definition of a “residential accessory building,” but a commercial building. It would set a precedent and further businesses would have to be approved in other dense communities within the township. It was felt that this was inconsistent with the plan and would affect neighbors.

Schwenn brought up Max’s Mufflers on County Highway PD and said people bought land adjacent to that business. He also thought the Sand Ridge Court car repair business had worse hours since it was during the weekend and at night.

Jeff Smith moved that Standard 1 of 6 of the Dane County Code of Ordinances has not been met. Eloranta seconded the motion. Motion carried 2-1.

Standard 2. That the uses, values and enjoyment of other property in the neighborhood for purposes already permitted shall be in no foreseeable manner substantially impaired or diminished by establishment, maintenance or operation of the conditional use.

Eloranta felt this was inconsistent with the Land Use Plan. Eloranta also stated that the website ad for Will Smith’s business has a logo of a skull and crossbones and there is a video of motorcycle burning out and someone cursing. The advertising for the business was inconsistent with the description of clientele that Cynthia Fiene referred to in her document. Eloranta explained that these machines are purposefully designed to make noise. If this precedent is set, the town couldn’t guarantee what the next business would be.
Jeff Smith stated that up to this point, there had been no mention of the type of clientele that Mr. Smith was going to limit his business to servicing.

Schwenn said that the CUP can be pulled if conditions aren’t met

Eloranta said that once the building is built, there could be a great deal of pressure on the town board to expand the business if it doesn’t work.

Chris Hughes pointed out that the CUP for a limited family business expires on the sale of the property.
Jeff Smith said that since the requirements are for a commercial grade building it opens up invitations to others.

Will Smith explained that the size of the building, which is more than 25,000 sq. ft. dictates the codes that are applied to the building.

Jeff Smith said he has tried to verify that, but has not received an answer. The only way a CUP can be pulled is if there is a violation of conditions and there is no condition on the clientele or value of motorcycles.

Chris Hughes explained that the town board has the authority to set conditions.

Jeff Smith moved that Standard 2 of 6 of the Dane County Code of Ordinances has not been met. Eloranta seconded the motion. Motion carried 2-1.

Cynthia Fiene questioned the disparity between the Plan Commission vote in February on the standards. Chris Hughes reminded her that the public discussion was closed. 
Standard 3. That the establishment of the conditional use will not impede the normal and orderly development and improvement of the surrounding property for uses permitted in the district. 
Jeff Smith stated that the neighbors shouldn’t be forced to plant trees.

Eloranta said most of the development has already happened and he feels Standard 3 is met.

Eloranta moved that Standard 3 of 6 of the Dane County Code of Ordinances has been met. Schwenn seconded the motion. Motion carried 2-1.

Standard 4. That adequate utilities, access roads, drainage and other necessary site improvements have been or are being made.

Schwenn felt that this Standard is met.

Schwenn moved that Standard 4 of 6 of the Dane County Code of Ordinances has been met. Jeff Smith seconded the motion. Motion carried 3-0.

Standard 5. That adequate measures have been or will be taken to provide ingress and egress so designed as to minimize traffic congestion in the public streets. 
Schwenn moved that Standard 5 of 6 of the Dane County Code of Ordinances has been met. Eloranta seconded the motion. Motion carried 3-0.
Standard 6. That the conditional use shall conform to all applicable regulations of the district in which it is located. 

Eloranta feels that this does not conform to the Town Land Use Plan. It is outside of what the Land Use Plan envisions and it is spelled out that Mt. Vernon is the place for such commercial businesses.

Jeff Smith agrees. There doesn’t seem to be any question that the limited family business is inconsistent with the goals and objectives of the Land Use Plan.

Schwenn stated that if someone had made that proposal for those houses to be built there now, they wouldn’t be there.
Jeff Smith moved that Standard 6 of 6 of the Dane County Code of Ordinances has not been met. Eloranta seconded the motion. Motion carried 2-1.

Chris Hughes asked the board to turn to the Town Board Action Report which he provided. Eloranta read it. 

Motion was made by Jeff Smith that whereas the Town Board of the Town of Springdale having considered said conditional use permit application, be it therefore resolved that said conditional use permit is denied and whereas, in support of its decision, the Town Board has made appropriate findings of fact that a number of the standards listed in section 10.255(2)(h), Dane County Code of Ordinances are found to be not satisfied, CUP application #2237 is denied. Eloranta seconded the motion. Motion carried 2-1.

The town clerk will complete the Town Board Action Report and forward it to Dane County. 

The question was asked if it is appealed, would the neighbors be notified. It was thought not. If it is appealed it would go to the full County Board and would need a super majority to overturn the town board.

Jeff Smith thought the ZLR meeting would be May 28.

Motion by Schwenn to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Eloranta. 
Motion carried 3-0.

Meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by

Carol Statz, Deputy Town Clerk
